PALM VALLEY CITY COUNCIL

MINUTES

REGULAR MEETING

SEPTEMBER 10, 2014

(rescheduled from September 16, 2014)

The City Council of the City of Palm Valley met in Regular Session on the 10th day of September, 2014 at 5:00 p.m., 1313 N. Stuart Place Road, Palm Valley, Texas.  The meeting was attended by the following persons:


Mayor



John M. Cutney

Council members
John Widger, Julie Martin, Joe Jones, Angela Wolf


Debe Wright
City Attorney:
Bill Wepfer

City Secretary
Sylvia R. Trevino

1)
CALL TO ORDER


Mayor Cutney called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.

2)
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE


Mayor Cutney led the Pledge of Allegiance.

3) PUBLIC COMMENTS – None

(at this time Mayor Cutney took some agenda items out of order)

11)
CITY ENGINEER AUTHORIZED TO PROCEED TO PREPARE BID NOTICE AND SOLICIT BIDS FOR THE STREET REJUVENATION PROJECT

David Flinn, City Engineer, referred to the proposal included in the agenda packet.  He reminded the Council that back in 2012 the estimate to do a complete overlay of the streets in Palm Valley was about $8 million.  He recommended that the Council set aside funds each year to do the streets that are the worst.  The last overlay was done in 1995 and 20 years later the streets are in good condition.  To do a seal coat is just doing a ‘band aid’.  The cracks in the street need to be addressed or they will continue to worsen.  He recommended that the City set aside about $9,000 each year to do street maintenance.  Mr. Flinn added spending about $428,000 as shown in his recommended proposal is not the best choice of money best spent.

Mr. Flinn explained the contents of his proposals.  He indicated that both proposals for street rejuvenation are for Seal Master Products but his recommendation is the most expensive one that has more components and is more durable.  However, the seal coating still needs to be kept up.

He then referred and distributed a handout which replaced the proposal in the agenda binder.

Mayor Cutney explained that as a result of the discussion he had with David Flinn this morning he is convinced to rather go with the crack sealing for the 7 miles around the City, get involved with the ‘alligating’ areas and replace the concrete at all entrances.  Aesthetically, it will not be pleasing to the residents but over the course of the year the streets will retain their durability.  David Flinn commented that if the City keeps up with the crack sealing the streets will be fine.  He added that only the curb and the valley gutters would be repaired with concrete.  He indicated that the seal coating would decrease the ‘alligating’ and he would use geogrid, caliche and asphalt.  Mr. Flinn again recommended that the City set aside funds each year for street repairs.  He commented that cracking will continue due to growth of trees, watering, etc.  Mr. Flinn stated that the project could be done in phases.
Mayor Cutney stated that most importantly the City is addressing the cause of the cracking and taking the first step with this project and eventually, over the course of time, will be maintained on a regular basis. He recommended going out for bids.

David Flinn commented that considering the City’s budget of $220,000, either of the two options presented in his original proposal is a lot of money for only ½ of the durability.  His new proposal would run about $164,325 including his engineering fees.

Councilman Jones made a motion to authorize David Flinn to advertise for bids as per his revised proposal (as handed out at the meeting).

Councilman Widger seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

5) BUILDING INSPECTOR’S RESIGNATION ACCEPTED AND NEW    BUILDING INSPECTOR HIRED
Mayor Cutney explained that Armando Prado had submitted his resignation effective September 10.  He added that three applicants had submitted their resumes for consideration.
Mayor Cutney recommended that the Council accept Mr. Prado’s resignation and authorize him to hire Luis Ramos (one of the applicants) as the City’s new Building Inspector on a retainer basis of $500 per month.  He indicated that he had met with Mr. Ramos and he holds many certifications in the field of building regulations and inspections.

Councilman Jones made a motion to accept the resignation of Armando Prado and to hire Luis Ramos on a retainer basis at $500 per month with the provisions as outlined in the “Agreement for Services”.

Councilman Widger seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

4) MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF AUGUST 19, 2014 AND THE SPECIAL MEETING OF AUGUST 27, 2014 APPROVED

Councilman Widger noted a correction to Page 2 in the first paragraph.

Councilwoman Martin made a motion to approve both sets of minutes, with the noted correction to the minutes of August 19, changing “35%” to “64%” in one of the paragraphs.

Councilwoman Wolf seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

6)        AMENDMENT TO PROPOSED BUDGET FOR 2014-15 APPROVED

Councilman Widger explained that the adjustment was necessary due to the hiring of the Building Inspector on a retainer basis.

Councilman Widger made a motion to approve the amendment to the proposed budget from $6,000 to $10,000 for the Building Inspector line item.
The $10,000 is to cover additional costs as outlined in the “Agreement for Services”.
Councilman Jones seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

      7)        ORDINANCE ADOPTED APPROVING THE PROPOSED BUDGET FOR

     FISCAL YEAR 2014-15
Councilman Widger made a motion to approve the budget noting that the only change was the amendment for the Building Inspector retainer fee.
Councilman Jones seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

8) ORDINANCE ADOPTED APPROVING THE PROPOSED TAX RATE OF $0.452541 PER $100 VALUATION
Councilman Jones made a motion to adopt the ordinance as presented.

Councilman Widger seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

9) FIRE SERVICES CONTRACT WITH THE CITY OF HARLINGEN FOR 2014-15 APPROVED

Mayor Cutney informed the Council that he met with the Fire Chief of Harlingen to negotiate the cost and he was unsuccessful.  The City of Palm Valley either accepts the terms of the contract or it has to find another way of providing fire services to its residents.  This year’s contract is for $115,224.45.

Councilwoman Martin made a motion to accept the contract with the City of Harlingen for fire services.

Councilwoman Wolf seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

10)
 RESOLUTION ADOPTED DESIGNATING SIGNATORIES FOR                                       TRANSACTIONS WITH THE CITY’S BANKING DEPOSITORIES

The City Secretary explained that the practice that has always been practiced is that all city issued checks require two signatures; however, there is no written policy.  She explained that this resolution will actually set the policy in writing and will serve as an official document for the banks to know who the signers are for city checks.  This is a resolution that will be adopted each year when new Council members get elected.
Councilman Jones made a motion to approve the resolution as presented.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

12) ACTION TAKEN TO WITHDRAW THE CITY’S MEMBERSHIP IN THE TEXAS A&M STORMWATER TASK FORCE EFFECTIVE SEPTEMBER 30, 2014

Mayor Cutney explained that technically our existing contract expires on October 18 but the contract provisions require 30-day written notice of cancellation.  This action is being taken at this meeting since the regular meeting scheduled for October will not allow for sufficient notice.  This membership goes back about five years when TCEQ imposed compliance with storm water regulations.  A lot of the requirements are not applicable to the City of Palm Valley.  It is not economically feasible to continue to pay $6,638 towards this effort. Mayor Cutney recommended terminating the membership since the City has not received any valuable benefit from the Task Force. 

Councilwoman Wright made a motion to accept the recommendation by Mayor Cutney.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

   13)
CONSULTANT HIRED TO PROVIDE THE SERVICES REQUIRED FOR STORMWATER MANAGEMENT

Mayor Cutney explained that there is a proposal to provide the same services as the Task Force from Texas A&M.  The proposal submitted by Omar Rios requires a retainer fee of $1,500 per year.  Mr. Rios will provide the City with his services after hours.

Councilman Jones made a motion to accept the proposal submitted by Mr. Rios.

Councilman Widger seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

   14)
PROPOSED DESIGN OF THE SIGNAGE FOR PALM VALLEY ENTRANCES ACCEPTED AND AUTHORIZATION GIVEN TO PLACE THE ORDER FOR SUCH SIGNAGE AS PART OF THE LANDSCAPING PROJECT ALONG STUART PLACE ROAD
Councilwoman Martin showed the proposed and recommended sign to the Council members.  The recommendation comes from the Beautification Committee which consisted of Diane Stone, Jimmy Traylor and Angela Wolf.  She explained that four vendors bid on the design and she showed the ‘sample’ letters that will go on the signs.  She indicated that Fast Signs is the chosen vendor for all of the signs.

Councilman Jones made a motion to approve the proposed signage and accept the proposal from Fast Signs to do the signs and lettering.

Councilman Widger seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

15) ESTABLISHMENT OF A VOLUNTEER POLICE RESERVE POOL FOR THE CITY OF PALM VALLEY AUTHORIZED
Chief Garcia requested approval to begin a ‘reserve officer program’ for the City of Palm Valley Police Department. He explained that the new ‘reserve’ officers are recognized by TCOLE and these positions are unpaid.  Currently, the City of Palm Valley is one of only three other cities in Cameron County that have part-time officers who are compensated.  These new ‘reserve’ officers would have full arrest powers and are covered under the Texas Municipal League insurance for injuries so long as they are conducting official duties to which they were assigned on a work schedule.  Some of their training would include a minimum of 80 hours of field training with full time officers, firearms qualifications and Taser certification.  Once the reserves have completed their training they would be assigned as the second and sometimes the third officer to patrol during the night time.
Chief Garcia added that this program benefits the reserves because when they come out of the Academy they have two years to get their certification and this would be somewhat of a stepping stone for them to apply to other cities as full time officers.
Once trained, these officers would be out at night doing surveillance and the only cost to the city would be the cost of the uniforms and their badges.  The City benefits by having additional officers during the night at minimal expense.  These reserves will be fully commissioned but unpaid.
Councilwoman Martin made a motion to authorize Chief Garcia to establish the reserve officer program.

Councilwoman Wright seconded the motion.

Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

16) CONSENT AGENDA:

A. Police Monthly Report – August 2014
B. Municipal Court Monthly Report – August 2014

C. Monthly Check Listing – August 2014

D. Monthly Financial Report (budget) – August 2014

E. Investment Report – August 2014

  Councilman Jones made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.

  Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 6:20 p.m. upon a motion by Councilwoman Martin and a second by Councilman Jones.

___________________________

John M. Cutney, Mayor

Attest:

___________________________

Sylvia R. Trevino, City Secretary
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